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March 30, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit to the council two ordinances authorizing two ballot measures to be placed on the August 21, 2007 primary election.  These measures will renew the expiring parks maintenance levy and make significant investments in parks, trails and open spaces throughout the county.

I am proposing these companion measures in large part based on the extraordinary work of the King County Parks Futures Task Force, whose report was issued this week.  The Task Force convened in November of 2006 and did an in-depth evaluation of the needs of the King County parks system.  The Task Force recommended two actions:

· A levy to renew the expiring parks operations levy; and 
· A separate companion ballot measure to invest in new regional acquisitions, city projects, and upgrades to the Woodland Park Zoo.  
My two proposed ballot measures keep faith with but are slight modifications to the recommendations of the Task Force. 

The first ballot measure I am proposing will renew the parks operating levy that will expire at the end of 2007.  This measure renews and restores funding for King County parks, trails and open spaces.  King County has made significant investments in a system that boasts one of the nation’s largest inventories of county parks and trails.  I am asking the Council to provide the public the choice to protect and enhance this investment.  If approved by the voters, the renewal levy I am proposing will authorize a property tax lid lift of five cents per $1,000 of assessed valuation for a period of six years.  The proceeds of this levy will be applied to purposes identical to those of the current parks operating levy approved by the voters in 2004.  That levy expires at the end of this year and currently provides more than 55% of the direct operating support for the park system.  The proposal would cost the owner of a $400,000 house $20 a year.
The second ballot measure authorizes King County to levy an additional property tax of five cents per $1,000 of assessed valuation for a period of six years for expansion of open space and trails by both King County and cities, and will fund environmental education and conservation programming and capital improvements at the Woodland Park Zoo.  Like the renewal levy, if approved by the voters, the proposal would cost the owner of a $400,000 house $20 a year.
My recommendation for the County park system renewal levy is smaller than that proposed by the Task Force.  For the companion expansion measure, I am recommending the substance and amount as proposed by the Task Force.   
Each of these levy proposals is discussed in turn below. 

Parks Operations Renewal levy: Parks Futures Task Force Recommendation
The Parks Futures Task Force recommended an operations renewal levy of seven cents per $1,000 of assessed valuation.  That seven cents breaks down into the following categories:

· 4.7 cents with an inflator to renew the expiring 4.9 cent levy.  

· .6 cents for enhanced maintenance in regional parks and facilities to match 2002 levels.  The 2003 Parks levy was an emergency levy designed to be bare bones and as low cost as possible during the county budget crisis.  Today, county parks maintenance levels remain well below those in place in the system prior to the budget crisis in 2002, and well below that observed in nearly all city parks systems in King County.  Maintenance levels were trimmed back significantly from 2002 levels and are currently much lower than those of the surrounding cities.  The Task Force recommended adding .6 cents to bring the levels back up to 2002 levels.  While much improved, even this would still be at a lower standard than the cities in King County.

· 1.7 cents to replace anticipated loss of Parks REET revenues due to annexations and economic downturns over the next 6 years.  
The grand total of Task Force recommendations equals 7 cents. 
Parks Operations Renewal levy: Executive Recommendation

As I noted, my proposal is for a five cent renewal levy, rather than seven cents.  My five cents proposal is consistent with the current (2004-2007) parks operating levy, and will support the continued operation and maintenance of regional parks, local rural parks, the community partnerships grant program, and expenditures attributable to these purposes.  My five cents renewal proposal includes 4.44 cents to renew the expiring 4.9 cents levy and 0.56 cents to enhance maintenance levels to match 2002 levels.
I cannot emphasis strongly enough how critical it is that this levy be placed on the ballot and passed.  Without it, we do not have the revenues to operate our regional parks system.  We will once again be faced with draconian service cuts and closure of facilities as we were in 2003.  As much as we all treasure our parks, we cannot drain County General Fund reserves or cut other programs to replace this expiring parks levy for a non-mandated service, given our other competing state-mandated budget demands. 

There are several critical items that should be particularly noted regarding my five cent renewal proposal.  First, I have concurred with the Task Force and included an inflator in the levy.  The inflation adjustor is recommended because the operating budget is driven by costs that are subject to substantial inflationary pressures – such as salaries, benefits and utility costs.  The adjustor will allow the Parks Division to maintain a financially prudent operating reserve and ensure there will be sufficient resources for parks operation and maintenance for six years.  The inflation adjustor will apply only to the increment of the County levy represented by this lid lift amount, not the entire County regional property tax.  The inflation adjuster allows the levy rate required to continue current division operations and enhance maintenance to be set at 5.0 cents.  Without this inflation adjustor, .42 cents must be added to any proposal to maintain revenue levels.  
Second, as recommended by the Task Force, this levy includes funding necessary to restore parks maintenance levels to those in place prior to 2002.  My levy as proposed includes an increment of funding for this purpose of 0.56 cents per $1,000 of assessed value.  

Third, the most recent information on property valuations and projected expenditure growth rates -- information that was not available at the time of the Task Force deliberations--allows us to accomplish the goals of the Task Force recommendations with a levy rate that is lower than that proposed by the Task Force.  I have therefore reduced my levy proposal by 0.3 cents per $1,000 of assessed value in order to reduce the additional cost to taxpayers. 
However, I have pledged to implement the full recommendations of the Task Force and return parks maintenance to their historic levels.  Therefore, in the event that there is a revenue shortfall or cost pressures exceeding our forecast and we cannot meet our commitment to improved service levels through increased innovation and entrepreneurial activity, I am committed to finding the resources necessary to fill such a gap.

Part of the Task Force recommendation was to include an increment in the levy that would replace the potential loss of Real Estate Excise Tax (REET) parks capital funding over the next six years.  This potential loss of as much as sixty percent funding over the next six years could arise as a result of annexations and incorporations of urban unincorporated areas and a slowdown in the real estate market and is essentially the Parks Division’s sole source of capital funding.  The Parks Futures Task Force recommended that 1.7 cents be added to the renewal levy to hold parks capital programs harmless from both of these effects.  
I have not included this request in the package I forward to you today. 
While I agree that REET loss is a critical issue to the future of the Parks Division, I have always been adamant that we do not ask for more than we need from the taxpayers of King County.  Because the impact and timing of annexations and incorporations is uncertain, and economic forecasts are speculative, I have not included these 1.7 cents in my request.  I believe, however, that the County should find other sources to replace the REET revenue impact to parks from annexations and I am committed to find those funds when they are needed.

The renewal levy I am proposing will generate an estimated $16.1 million in revenue in 2008 to support the operation and maintenance of King County’s regional and rural parks, trails, and open space—recreational assets that are enjoyed by all residents of King County.  The proposal would cost the owner of a $400,000 house $20 a year, in order to support over 25,000 acres of parks, active recreation facilities, open space and 175 miles of regional trails.  
The six-year fiscal projections for the renewal levy are set forth in Attachment A to this letter.  The specific parks, trails and facilities supported by the renewal levy are listed in Attachment B.  The specific improvements that can be achieved through the 0.56 cent maintenance restoration are described at Attachment C.  If Council rejects the use of an inflation adjustor, the initial levy rate will need to be increased to 5.42 cents in order to meet the park system financial needs over the next six years. And I would caution that any reduction to this 5 cent rate by the Council will result in service levels that are less than what the Task Force has recommended.  
The County’s General Fund will continue to be the revenue source for the Parks Division’s transitional role as a provider of local parks located within unincorporated urban areas of King County.  As the Task Force recommended, the levy will focus on the County’s long-term park priorities: regional and rural local parks.  Local parks in the unincorporated urban area -- estimated to cost approximately $3.8 million a year -- can and should continue to be addressed through existing means (i.e., CX Fund monies and earned revenues from these local urban parks). 

Park and Recreation Expansion Levy

The five cent parks and recreation opportunities expansion levy will also generate an estimated $16.1 million in revenue in 2008 to support expanding trails, open spaces and recreation opportunities throughout King County.  By supporting county and city recreation systems, this levy recognizes the reality that these systems are interdependent in many respects: residents use both systems, and the County’s trail system is designed to enhance linkages between them.  This levy is an important step forward in addressing what we know today will be an ever increasing demand for more recreational assets in the future.  At least 280,000 more people will live in King County 20 years from now than are here today.  As stated in the Task Force report, if we are to have any hope of meeting the recreational and environmental challenges ahead, we must act now.  Opportunities to preserve open space and secure regional trail right of way are few and may escape us completely if we do not have funding capacity to seize these opportunities when they arise.

This expansion levy would cost the owner of a $400,000 house $20.00 a year.  The six-year fiscal projections for the expansion levy are set forth in Attachment D.  Consistent with the recommendation of the Parks Futures Task Force in their report, levy proceeds would be directed to the three distinct elements discussed below.  It is important to note that if approved, levy funds may not be used to supplant existing funding sources that currently support these elements.  As before, I am recommending that this levy also have an inflation adjustor as the Task Force suggested.
The largest of the three components of the expansion levy is a three cent allocation to King County for acquiring and preserving additional open space and natural lands as well as acquisition and development of key regional trails identified within the County’s regional trails plan.  The focus for open space and natural lands acquisition would be on protecting additional resource lands, shorelines, and streams within our watersheds.  Priority for open space and natural lands acquisition would be given to those projects which utilize efficient funding tools such as transfer of development rights.  Trail priorities would be based on securing and developing key urban trail corridors with an emphasis on those that link city to city, community to community, and urban King County to rural King County.  This funding will allow the Parks Division to build on its success to date in developing and maintaining one of the largest urban regional trail and open space systems in the country.  

Second, one cent would be allocated to cities for trail and open space projects to be funded through application to the Conservation Futures Tax (CFT) Citizen Oversight Committee whose mission would be expanded for this purpose.  As proposed, trail projects must support connections to the regional trail system, defined to include both County and city regional trails and may specifically include local trails in underserved areas linking to city or County trails.  Open space projects should be consistent with the existing criteria in the King County CFT Program.  Matching fund requirements will also pertain to cities applying for this funding, consistent with the CFT program.

Third, one cent would be allocated to the Woodland Park Zoo.  This one-time funding recognizes the unique regional contribution of the Zoo.  It would expand the Zoo’s environmental education and conservation programs and fund capital improvements to Zoo facilities.  The County has previously recognized the regional value of the Zoo, for example by sponsoring issuance in the 1980s of a $31.5 million voter approved bond measure for major zoo capital improvements.

BNSF Eastside Rail Corridor (ERC)

I must emphasize that neither of these levy proposals includes any funding support for proposed Burlington Northern/Sante Fe (BNSF) Eastside Rail Corridor acquisition or trail development.  The 169 million dollars necessary for acquiring and developing the ”granddaddy of all trails” will be accomplished by the “Connections for our Future” partnership between King County, the Port of Seattle and BNSF.  This unique and innovative partnership allows us to capture this once in a lifetime rail and trail corridor into public ownership without placing any additional tax burden on the residents of King County. 
Parks Levy Timing

I am proposing that these two levies be submitted as independent ballot measures on the August 21st, 2007 primary election.  Passage of one is not conditioned on passage of the other.  However, should the parks operating renewal levy fail the ordinance includes language that would automatically place that measure on the November 6, 2007 ballot.  The renewal levy is essential to our ability to maintain our parks, and it is critical and fiscally responsible to secure funding for maintaining our existing County park system.  Please note that due to the changes in election dates and deadlines set by state law, the operating levy needs to be placed on the November ballot prior to the actual primary election in August. 
Since the General Fund budget crisis hit in 2002, the Parks Division has made tremendous progress in implementing a business plan that has changed the focus, direction and mission of the Division.  The entrepreneurial success and development of numerous partnerships have not only resulted in the ability to keep the current operating levy at a low rate, but have earned the Division a national reputation for innovation and efficiency.     

I want to thank and commend the Task Force for their extensive and careful study of our parks system and for their foresight in recognizing the future needs of King County by proposing the companion levies that are the basis of my recommendations to the County Council. 
The renewal levy request is modest and focused, and our message to the voters is clear:  this money will support critical operation and maintenance of the County’s regional and rural parks--parks used by all of us.  Without this levy, the regional legacy that our parks represent will suffer greatly.   
The expansion levy request is also limited in size, but represents an important opportunity for cities and the county to invest in our collective future. 

All residents of King County have a stake in preserving our regional parks system, whether they live in cities or not.  We all benefit from the over 25,000 acres of park lands and open space and 175 miles of trails that this levy will support—from the presence of incredible facilities such as Marymoor Park and the Weyerhaeuser-King County Aquatic Center to Cougar Mountain Wildland Park.  The voters deserve the opportunity to decide whether to protect the regional legacy reflected by our region’s park and recreation systems.  The investments we have already made and the investments we make in the future will improve the quality of life for all in this region.  I respectfully request your support for placing these ballot measures, as proposed, before the voters of King County this August.
If you have any questions or need additional information, please contact Kevin Brown, Parks Director, at (206) 296-8631 or Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at (206) 296-3434.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Mark Melroy, Lead Analyst, Capital Budget Committee




  William Nogle, Lead Analyst, Operating Budget, Fiscal 





Management and Mental Health Committee




  Mike Reed, Lead Analyst, Growth Management and Natural 





Resources Committee



  Beth Mountsier, Lead Analyst, Regional Policy Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Kevin Brown, Division Director, Parks and Recreation Division, DNRP


Members, King County Parks Futures Task Force
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